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THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF COLYTON PARISH

COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 13th DECEMBER 2010 IN THE

BOARDROOM OF THE FEOFFEES TOWN HALL AT 7.00 PM

THOSE PRESENT: Parish Councillors P Arnott, Mrs C H Collier, R L Collier, A Davis, D G House, A W H Parr, C E Pady, R Turner, G Stephens, C Stone, W Waterworth, N Weldon, K Clifford, E Berry (Clerk)

Also present: District Councillors Mrs H E Parr,1 representatives of the Police, Mr Campbell (Chair AONB) & 8 members of the public

Cllr A Parr welcomed Cllr Ken Clifford to the meeting.
10/10/38
Receipt and approval of apologies for absence 



County Cllr Ms S Randall Johnson

10/10/39
Presentation of Colyton Tithe map, Colyton Biodiversity Audit and associated documents by Peter Youngman of AONB.


Cllr A Parr thanked him for this valuable historical record.

10/10/40
POLICE REPORT.

PC Steve Speariett reported that 4 crimes had taken place in the local area in November, and 2 so far in December. This makes a total of 56 crimes for 2010. A substantial drop from previous years (97 in 2009, 91 in 2008). Criminal damage has reduced and the overall crime figure is the lowest since 2004.

He reported that to allow more police on the street the front offices at Seaton, Axminster and Sidmouth would be closing. Honition will be the nearest manned front office.

10/10/41
Public Question Time (Maximum 15 minutes)

Jane Dauncey – Friends of Colyton Library, thanked the councillors who had attended the meeting on December 6th. The Friends of Colyton Library had secured £36000 from Devon County Council for refurbishment and alterations to the Library, allowing it to benefit the wider community and become a pilot for the Community Governance scheme.

Cllr Pady thanked the Friends of Colyton Library for all their proactive work.

Mr M Lynch from Seaton Road, Colyford read out a statement from ‘Focus on Seaton’ a Liberal Democrat publication re proposals for a ban on HGV lorries along the B3172 and the proposed alternative routes via Colyford into Seaton.  He implored the Parish Council to strongly represent the residents of Colyford and fight the proposed A3052 route.
Cllr Parr reassured him that the Council were aware of the proposals and a discussion document has been produced for consideration  – see Highways report.
Mr J Hay reported grit bins around the Butts, Old Sidmouth Rd, and Burnards Field Rd as being empty. Cllr Pady confirmed that there is an ongoing refilling exercise by Highways. Mr Hay also reported the potholes in Old Sidmouth Rd and Lisham’s Drain – these have been reported to Highways.

Cllr Parr confirmed to Mr Hay that Colyton was taking part in the ‘free Christmas parking’ and the afternoon of Saturday 18th December had been advertised in the local press. He also assured Mr Hay that Colyton Parish Council would strongly resist any attempt to introduce parking meters.

10/10/42
Approval of the Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held 8th November 2010 

10/10/25 Cllr Davis proposed an amendment to the minutes. Cllr Stone seconded the amendment. It was voted on – For 4 Against 6. The minutes stand.

10/10/25 – Cllr Arnott wanted it recorded that he declared an interest – duly noted and proposed an amendment to read – 

…….received a discussion on the lease took place. The Trustees are to detail any matters in the lease that they wish to discuss.

Seconded by Cllr Parr. Agreed and noted.

10/10/26 Cllr Stone wanted confirmation that a letter had been sent to Highways. The Clerk confirmed an email had been written and a copy is in the Correspondence file.

10/10/34 Cllr Stone wanted it noted that at the AGM of the Peace Memorial Playing Fields he had thanked the PMPF Committee on behalf of the Parish Council for the work they had done – duly noted.

10/10/43
Matters arising from the Minutes 
a) Reply from East Area Highways Management re Burnards Field Road.

Gullies have been inspected, all outlets clear. General sweeping carried out by EDDC . The clerk is to confirm and chase the clearing of the ditches and cutting of the trees around the Lagoon area.

c)
 Election results.

Ken Clifford       609 votes
Shelia Smith       290 votes
 

33% of the electorate voted.
Ken Clifford is duly elected
b) E-mail – Tom Green – Technical Officer Streetscene – Discussing benefit of meeting up with councillors – forwarded to Cllr C Collier – Agreed to hold a meeting in the new year.

d)
Environmental Agency – Re Colyton Playing Field – Surplus Soil.


Discussed under Amenities.

10/10/44
Report from County Councillor 

Cllr S Randall Johnson had tendered her apologies via Cllr H Parr. She had commented that the settlement received by the Council was ‘slightly disappointing’.

10/10/45
Report from District Councillors



2011/12 Budget Working Party.

At their November meeting the Executive Board set up the working party comprising the Leaders of the Council’s political groups the Deputy leader and the Portfolio Holder – Resources, to assess existing budgets and make any appropriate recommendations so that the Council can set a balanced budget for 2011/12

Savings of £2.4m must be found.

The Budget Working Party recommendations were received and adopted at the 1 Dec Executive Board meeting and forwarded to the Overview & Scrutiny Coordinating Committee for detailed consideration.

2011/12 Restructure Proposals were also agrees including retaining the shared Chief Executive arrangements already in place.

A working party will consider arrangements for Council Office Accommodation.

Feed back for the public consultation re Elected Mayor governance model.

36 responses were received, largely in favour of an elected Mayor but it was anticipated that the changes to Governance would be included in the Localism Bill.

Local Government Ombudsman Annual Letter for 2009.10 indicated improvement year on year. There were no findings of misadministration.

10/10/46`
Report on Reece Strawbridge Centre progress

Mark Mann reported that the photovoltaic cells are fitted and working. They have generated 70Kw of power saving 45kg of carbon which is pretty impressive with the recent weather conditions.

The ground floor is moving towards completion with all trades scheduled and proposing to complete between Christmas and the New Year.

The Youth Club are looking to open on 10th January 2011.

10/10/47
Highway Matters

Monthly report received.

a) DCC Street Lighting: Part night Lighting Policy – e-mailed to councillors as comments needed by 3 December 2010 – only 2 comments received by deadline.

Further e-mail with list of roads affected – e-mailed to councillors 6/12/10

In principal the Council agreed with the policy but the Clerk is to e-mail the Street Lighting Team Leader and ask that Dolphin Street & Seaton Rd are left on and argue the case for ‘the odd light or two on other roads’ to be left on.

b) Temporary closure of road to renew water service. – emailed to councillors for information.
c) Consultation Paper – Proposed 7.5 tonne MGW Limit – B3172, Boshill Cross to Axmouth Bridge – e-mailed to councillors. Cllr Parr asked that the Colyford councillors come up with a response and a constructive proposal. Both Cllr B Collier and R Turner favoured the logic of a circular route.
d) Any matter requiring immediate attention

Yardbury Hill

Cllr Davis had been in communication with David Fergie re bins for Yardbury Hill, the salting of primary and secondary networks and establishing local supplies of grit & salt.

Cllr Davis will follow this up and try to obtain the map of the salting network and progress the provision of a local salt store.

He will also obtain a copy of the salt bin locations and their numbers. It was noted that the Courtney Drive salt bin is empty. Cllr Turner will report back to the clerk with its number.

10/10/48
Reports from Meetings attended

Cllr Davis reported on the Parish Lengthsman & Colyford footpath Link meeting he’d attended.

Parish Lengthsman

Colyton Town Hall

23 November 2010

Present M Brown, Devon Highways

A Davis, C Stone, C Collier Colyton PC

Mr Brown explained the Lengthsmen work for a DCC sub contractor (SWH) and come to the parish for 10 days each quarter at present.

They do not have a specific job list but are provided with a plan of all the parish roads.  This they mark up to show work completed each visit.  Colyton requested copies of these completed plans.

For specific jobs or urgent work the parish should report them through the usual system for roads maintenance – email eastarehm@devon.gov.uk .  It is recommended to highlight the problem as a “lengthsman job”.

Ham Lane was also discussed it is understood Emma Hellier DCC Public Rights of Way Warden is trying to establish responsibilities.

Colyton – Colyford Footpath Link

1st December 2010

Present R Chalklin EDDC

S Gardner DCC Rights of Way

A Davis Colyton PC

Alternative routes for a footpath from Fairview Lane Colyford through to the Coly Road were discussed.  A preferred route was agreed and A Davis will make an initial approach to local residents.

10/10/49
Correspondence

 a)  Democracy pack from South West Conference of Local Council   Associations.

b) Friends of Colyton Library – Jane Dauncey – Meeting on December 6th – e-mailed to councillors.

c) Copy of letter sent to EDDC – Mrs Rachel Wiltshire, Seaway Head – lack of street lighting at Seaway Head. Reply received and attached. When the development was approved by EDDC planners’ one stipulation was that there was to be no street lighting. No plans by DCC to install lights, any lighting would have to be funded by either the district or town council or by a residents committee.
Cllr Pady wondered if a low level lighting system on sturdy post would be a viable alternative. Perhaps jointly funded by the DCC, the Parish and residents? A letter is to be written to Devon County Council proposing this.

d) Axe Valley & West Dorset Ring & Ride – Letter of thanks for donation of £250.

e) Discussion Paper – Alan Davis – Meeting room venue – review and options. Deferred to the January meeting. Cllr Davis handed out copies of the paper.
f) E-mail from Mr Clive Lewis – Would it be possible to install the minutes of the meetings onto the website? This has been discussed before but was deferred until a clerk was appointed. Cllr Davis and Adrian West will meet with the Clerk in the New Year.
g) E-mail – David Fouracre – ref superfast broadband – forwarded to councillors.

h) Veolia – waster transfer notice and pre treatment declaration

i) E-mail from Lesley Smith – Census Recruitment Networking – Recruitment campaign for Census Collectors roles – forwarded to councillors.

j) SHUTE PARISH COUNCIL – letter and Draft of proposal for re-opening Seaton Junction. The Council strongly supported this proposal and the Clerk will write to offer our support of this.. 
k) E-mail from Paul Arnott requesting three matters be dealt with in council – 10/10/54

l) Copy of e-mail from Alan Davis to Graham Brown re ‘dedication of a strip of land at Seaton Marshes to DCC for construction of the Stop Line Way and the granting of access rights over the Marsh Lane.

Cllr Davis will follow up the request made to Graham Brown for various documents.

m)  E mail from Andrew Ennis received late re free Christmas Parking – most towns going for the afternoon of Saturday 18th. 
Executive decision made to allow for publication of the date for Colyton – Saturday 18th

n) E-mail from Cara Stobart  re Tree Preservation Final Document. Comments by 20th December. – the comments from Jim Cady below will be  forwarded Cara Stobart.

 Its been a long time coming and much needed. I think the consultation document should be left to those who deal with TPO's in detail and on a regular basis and who are familiar with the present legal situation. At a parish level we can only hope that the agreed proposals are clarified by means of simplyfied documents or preferably by the local authority tree officers giving tree wardens and interested parties an update on the outcomes, preferably by holding a few question and answer sessions. Could the Parish relay this idea to EDDC for their comments
o) Email from BT – confirming receipt of resubmitted quote for repair of the fence after removal of phone box.
p)  Request from Ben Jones

Memorial stone to James & Margaret Hart to be erected in Colyton Cemetery.

Drawings and stone sample received as well as cheque for £120.

Approved

p) Police Authority Conference – Exeter 16/2/11 or Barnstaple 15/3/11.

E-mail Clerk if interested in attending

10/10/50
Finance

a)
The Minutes of the Finance Committee Meeting held 22nd 

November 2010 (Appendix N) were accepted.


b)
Accounts to be presented for payment



Cheque #2521  Mr P Down (PGD Services)   …………   …. £50

Cheque #2522  Bradford Building Supplies …Cuprinol…… £18.60 + £3.36 VAT ……….£21.86

Cheque #2523 DALC  - New Clerks Course for Liz ……£25 + £4.38 VAT …. Total £29.38

Cheque #2524 Veolia Environmental Service ……..£82.24 + 14.39 VAT … Total £96.63

Cheque #2525 Blamphayne saw mill – wood to repair/make new seats £110.40 + £19.32 VAT … Total £129.72

Cheque#2526 South West Water Ltd – Memorial Playing fields …… £148.12

*Cheque #2527 Mr R H Collier .. Grass Cutting ………..£1236.25

* Cllrs R &  C Collier declared an interest.

 Cheque#2528 HM Revenue & Customs – PAYE  …    £971.26

c) Credit note from Viking Direct - £84.59

d) References for Halcyon Landscapes and confirmation of acceptance of contract.

Commercial references:
 
      1/ Mr Ray Wills,  Nevada Court Seaton     01297 625386
2/ Mr John Stephens, Kings Farm Estate, Sidbury 01395 597221 

The Clerk will take up reference.
10/10/51
Planning:

a
The Minutes of the Planning Committee Meeting held 22nd November 2010 (Appendix O) to be noted.

b
Planning Applications

10/1951/COU Higher Wadden Farm – Mr M Hiscox

Use of barn as ancillary accommodation including physical works (alterations, dormers, balcony and conservatory), construction of poly tunnels, sheds and greenhouse, construction of summer house. Use of agricultural land as parking area and construction of fences. (retrospective)

This has been discussed before and our objections noted. They will be relayed back to Planning.

*10/2346/FUL  & 10/1521/LBC

 Ship House, Swan Hill Road, Colyford – Mrs L McAulay

Construction of sunroom (demolition of existing and erection of replacement)

* Cllr Stephens declared an interest, he knows the applicants.


Approved.

c
Planning Decisions 

10/1947/LBC I Lilac Place, Vicarage Street, Colyton.

Replacement of first floor UPVc window with a single glazed timber.

Approved



 10/2099COU  1 Riverside, Dolphin Street, Colyton



Change of use from offices to residential dwelling.



Approved

10/2175/TRE  The Coach House Kingsholme Colyford Colyton EX24 6RJ

Lift crown of a twin stemmed Thuja by the removal or reduction of selected branches.

Approved 

d
Local Development Framework

c
Correspondence

Letter from Mrs Deborah Morrison – Objection to retrospective planning applications – Lower/Upper Wadden - noted

Copy of petition sent to EDDC  from residents of Southleigh objecting to 10/1945/FUL, 10/1942/LBC,10/1852/COU,10/1853/LBC, 10/1951/COU at Higher and Lower Waddens Farm. - noted

E mail confirming that the replacement field access to the west of Harepath Road has been formally withdrawn from application 10/1628/FUL
10/10/52
Amenities

Cllr Stone asked what response had there been to the request to DCC for payment of the screening at the Umborne Bridge Recycling Centre.

Cllr Weldon confirmed the work had been carried out and the Parish Council had funded it.

Cllr B Collier expressed concern over the laurel hedge in Rosemary Lane and the growth of vegetation on the land next to the mortuary. Cllr Weldon will look into it.

Cllr Turner asked if the handyman could be asked to fix the ‘dog’ notices at the playing field. 

10/10/53
Peace Memorial Playing Field

A letter had been received from the Environment Agency re the surplus soil at the playing fields. 

Cllr Stone had met Steven Moore at the Playing fields, taking the plans for the MUGA and surrounding area with him. He will draft a letter on what has been agreed.

Mr Moore noted that some trees had fallen into the river and across the ditch and wondered if we could clear that up. Cllr Pady will write to the landowner – thought to be John Watts of Seaton.

10/10/54    Other matters at the discretion of the Chairman

a) Timetable for Parish Council Nomination of Feoffees 2011

Whilst it was noted that this would be an issue for the council after the May elections Cllr Waterworth pointed out that the first part of the timetable was to update and finalise the spreadsheet of appointments to external bodies. The only copy we have is a 2009 one which has never been updated. Cllr Waterworth, Cllr C Collier and the Clerk will get together to do this.

b) Procedure for Approval of In Committee Minutes. Cllr Arnott had expressed concern that there was not an agreed procedure.

Cllr Turner proposed that the Council meet In Committee to endorse any previous In Committee Minutes.

Cllr B Collier seconded the proposal. 

All agreed that would be the procedure from now on. 

c) Former Clerks claim – due to the sensitive nature of this it was agreed to take it into committee at the end of the meeting.

10/10/55
Standing Orders.

These have been streamlined by Cllr Davies and Cllr Parr thanked him for his work on them.

It was agreed to clarify the time allotted for Public Questions as 15 minutes.

Page 15, item b - Cllr Stone proposed that the figure be amended to £2000. Cllr Pady seconded the proposal.

Cllr Turner proposed adoption of the Standing Orders.

Cllr Arnott seconded the proposal.

10/10/56
Dates of future meetings:-

December Finance & Planning Committee meetings Monday 20th December at 7pm

January Parish Council Meeting Monday 10 January 7pm

10/10/57       Matters to be taken in Committee  
Two items for discussion. Land at Stafford Common and the Former Parish Clerk.

Cllr Pady proposed that these matters be dealt with In Committee under the provisions of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as amended by the Local Government Act 1972), the public, including the press be excluded from the meeting as publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, i.e. legally sensitive matters. 

This was seconded by Cllr C Collier and agreed.

The Council went into Committee.    The meeting closed at 2100











                                                                                                        13th December 2010


